MINUTES OF A MEETING OF LYMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT 7.30PM ON MONDAY 2nd SEPTEMBER 2013 IN THE VILLAGE HALL. 

	PRESENT:
	Councillors:
	P Acca 
	Mrs J Clark

	
	
	D Atkins
	R Eastley (Chairman)

	
	
	J Bailey
	R. Longhurst

	
	
	Mrs D Beatty
	Mrs K Rogers

	
	
	C Carter Vice chairman, in the Chair
	Mrs T Scott


Also Present:   County Councillor Hughes, District Councillor Ingham and 8 members of the public. 
	
	PUBLIC SESSION

There were no comments from the public



	104
	Chairmanship

Cllr Eastley was welcomed back after his recent operation.

He replied that he was glad to be back but still recovering and so he asked the Vice Chairman to take the chair for the meeting.  This was accepted.



	105
	Minutes 
Cllr Mrs Scott thought that there had been no mention of use of solar panels on the car park shelter as referred to in minute 95 but the vice chairman confirmed that this had been mentioned.

Cllr Bailey reported that in min 104, the organisation was now ‘Natural England’ and not ‘English nature

The minutes of the meeting held on 5th August 2013 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Vice chairman.



	106
	Declarations of Interest

None were given at this point in the meeting.



	107
	Planning Applications 

Cllr Bailey expressed disappointment that there had not been a site visit in respect of  No 2 Park View, Wotton Lane.
Cllr Longhurst responded that the request for a site visit was in relation to highways and parking and should have been arranged by Cllr Bailey.

13/1663/LBC – replacement of existing single glazing to the rear of the property with double-glazed units Installation of Velux roof lights to east and west roof elevations at Claremont Cottage, Church Road – SUPPORT.

13/1234/FUL Amended plan addition of trellis screen to boundary fence with No 3 Park View, at No 2 Park View, Wotton Lane – SUPPORT

13/1792/FUL Demolition of conservatory and construction of two storey rear extension, enlargement of second floor sun lounge and construction of attached double garage at Michael House,  Greenhill Avenue.  Cllr Carter reminded the Council that he lived near this property but was not affected by the Planning application.

Mrs Carter pointed out that there had not been any site notices. – SUPPORT.

13/1962/LBC Demolition of coal bunker Jonquil Cottage, The Strand.  NO DETAILS WERE YET AVAILABLE.

13/1940/FUL Creation of new vehicular access and driveway at Linhayes Farm, Exmouth Road – Cllr Eastley declared a personal interest and took no part in the discussion. 

The Parish Council received a complaint from a local resident and this was read to the meeting. The following points were raised in the debate:

1.  The proposed access/egress would appear to be drawn to agreed DCC Highways guidelines and on the face of it would present no technical issues. 

2.  This land comprises a Devon Bank and is covered by Green Wedge and Coastal Protection Area policies of EDDC

3.  This is an old entrance that it is proposed to be opened up which was closed and moved following an accident (and death) of a local resident – there was therefore concerns at “turning the clock back”.

4.  Although a 40mph limit speed on traffic down this hill, having left the 30mph Exmouth restriction at Courtlands Cross, speed is invariably higher and a further access/egress is considered an added danger. 

5.  The DCC Highways Plan and the EDDC Local Plan allow for an extension of the Dinan Way from the top of Summer Lane to somewhere on the A376 between The Saddlers traffic lights and Courtlands Cross.  Indeed much of the land to the East of the A376 has protection status in readiness for this development. Whilst the Dinan Way extension has been on the back burner for a number of years it would seem to have come more to the fore within the New Local Plan to be contemporaneous with the future developments in Exmouth at Liverton and Goodmore’s Farm.  We believe that until such time as this route is defined (and in particular the access/egress point off the A376) no new access/egress should be allowed onto the A376.

In conclusion: on balance of the considerations above the Parish Council would recommend REFUSAL of this application.  Should the officers or members still be mindful to grant this permission then we would request that a condition be inserted into the permission limiting use exclusively and solely for Linhayes Farm.

 

13/1479/RES – Green Cottage, The Green – Members further endorsed the REFUSAL recommendation reported following the August meeting, to the variation of the height of the eves connecting the two properties.  Furthermore there is concern that the details of the building do not conform with the submitted plans and request a visit from the Conservation Officer.  


	108
	Tree Works, Boundary Cottage

EDDC had issued a Notification of Tree works considered an exception to TPO 27/1990, Boundary Cottage, Exmouth Road. DEFER


	109
	Planning Decisions
13/1524/FUL Construction of dormer windows to front and rear to facilitate loft conversion. 1 Highcliffe Close – APPROVED

13/1142/FUL Construction of two storey side extension. Spinnaker, Courtlands Lane. – APPROVED

13/1301/FUL Construction of detached single storey dwelling in rear garden and boundary wall (revisions to planning permission 12/2296/FUL to include addition of first floor bedroom over garage) Higher Orchard Burgmanns Hill. – APPROVED


	110
	Other Planning matters

Green Cottage – A Site visit had been held and members saw that raising the eaves had restricted views of Peter’s Tower, contrary to conditions on the planning consent.  It was AGREED that the Conservation Officer should be requested to make a site visit.

Highlands, Clay Lane – Cllr Longhurst had reported a breach of planning conditions in that the building was being used as a separate unit of accommodation.

Cllr Mrs Clark declared a financial interest and withdrew from the meeting.
Proposed development of land between A376 and Courtlands Lane. – SLP had given advance notification of their proposal to submit a planning application for the erection of 33 dwellings on this site.

RESOLVED: that this matter be included on the agenda for 16th September 2013.


	111
	Neighbourhood Plan

Cllr Longhurst updated the Council on the outcome of the public consultation phase of the draft Neighbourhood Plan.  He proposed a Special Meeting on 9th September 2013 to consider the detail of the comments that had been raised and the views of the Working Party.  The Working Party had also recommended a further Exhibition in the Village Hall on 20th & 21st September with the final version of the Plan before it was submitted to EDDC, produced in A2 size as for the previous exhibition.

He and Members of the Working Party had met with officers of DCC and EDDC earlier in the day to discuss their comments.  These would be included in information for the Special meeting.  Comments and a summary of these would be included on the website.

RESOLVED: 1 that a Special Meeting of the Council be held on 9th September to receive and discuss details of all the comments made in relation to the draft Neighbourhood Plan.

2 that arrangements be made for an exhibition in the Village Hall on 20th & 21st September as outlined.

3 that an article be included in the Lympstone Herald with these details.

 

	112
	Police Report

This was not yet available but would be included in the Lympstone Herald.



	113
	District Councillors reports

Cllr Ingham reported receipt of the leaflet regarding the proposed development by SLP.  Planning guidelines for members had now changed and he would be able to speak about this without prejudicing his comments at an EDDC DM Meeting.

He was delighted at the progress of the Neighbourhood Plan as this gave extra strength to him and Cllr Atkins at meetings of the DM Committee.

He had spoken to the Enforcement Officer regarding Highlands, Clay Lane and suggested that HMRC should also be made aware of this letting.

He thanked the Parish Council for the local knowledge that it was able to supply in relation to planning matters.



	114
	Chairman’s report

The chairman thanked the Council for its support during his recovery from his operation.

The Vice-chairman has spent time looking at the detail of the draft Neighbourhood Plan and other planning matters.



	115
	Lympstone FC

The Council received an email from George Webster reporting that senior side games were now being played at CTC – RM with junior games continuing at Cliff Field.  He requested the Council to consider opportunities and funding for the provision of a new sports facility for cricket and football with ancillary needs.

RESOLVED: that the Council supports Lympstone FC in its quest for a new sports facility to serve the village.

2 that this be included on a future agenda.

3 that an article be included in the Lympstone Herald highlighting the need to identify land for such a facility.



	116
	Lympstone and other Commons:

The Council received a letter from Natural England indicating that they were taking action to seek the removal of the new fencing on Lympstone Common.  The Council noted the position and agreed to await a positive outcome.

The Pebblebed Heaths Conservation Trust was consulting on a slight change in the fencing proposals for Bicton Common.  The Council noted the proposals and agreed to request the trust to ensure that gates and stiles were provided to ensure that public access remained at its current level.



	117
	Parishes Together fund

DCC and EDDC were, again, providing £1.10p per elector for projects arranged jointly between Parish Councils.  The Council was requested to consider projects for this year’s fund.

RESOLVED: that this be included on the Agenda for the October meeting.


	118
	Working Together for the Future of East Devon

EDDC would like to invite one representative to attend this voluntary community event at 9.30am on Friday 11th October 2013 at Knowle.

RESOLVED: that Cllr Mrs Rogers be authorised to attend.


	119
	Highway matters Conference 10.00am, 14th September 2013, Tiverton

RESOLVED: that Cllr Bailey be authorised to attend, together with the Clerk if he was available.


	120
	Sewerage in Longmeadow Road 

The Council held an initial discussion regarding problems with sewers in Longmeadow Road.
The Council heard from Mr Stewart and Mr Tyrrell of occasions when the sewer manholes had lifted causing raw sewage to flow down the road and when toilets from various properties had not been able to flush due to the volume of sewage in the system.  It was thought that the main sewer was a 9” pipe that had been installed in about 1890.  Houses built until about the 1950’s had combined sewers where rainwater from the roof also drained into the public sewer thus vastly increasing the volume of material to be coped with.

It was also know that highway surface water from Wotton Lane also drained into the public sewer.

RESOLVED: 1 that SWW be asked to confirm the capacity of a 9” public sewer.

2 that an article be included in the Lympstone Herald to gather evidence of the problem.

3 that the offer of Cllr Carter to follow this up with EDDC and DCC be accepted with thanks.



	121


	Finance

Payments to be authorised 

RESOLVED: that the following payments be approved:

1906

EDF Energy – lights in Candy’s Field

22.96

1907

DALC – copies of Good Councillors Guide

30.00

1908

Zurich Municipal  - Annual Insurance

1,507.75

1909

Gardencare (Marsh Green) – contract& works in the Cemetery

619.20

1910

Grant Thornton – External Audit fee

360.00

1911

SWW – toilets

112.66

1912

Diamond facilitation – analysing NP Consultation feedback

400.00

1913

Dartmoor tree Surgeons works to tree in Candy’s Field

598.80

1914

Surebond Surfaces UK – repairs to Play area surface

420.00

1915

Bryan Stewart – works to beds in Meting Lane

250.00

1916

Mrs C Edworthy wage August 2013

191.89

1917

AJ Le Riche salary & printer

964.65

1918

HMRC – Tax / NI August

153.09

1919

5,631.00

The Clerk was asked to follow up an insurance claim for repairs to the surface of the Play Area.



	122


	Financial Summary

The Council received the following financial summary:
Current Account

Opening balance at 1st April 2013 

25,731.63

Receipts 

33,478.68

Total receipts

59,210.31

Transfer from dep ac

Total paid in to current ac

59,210.31

less, Payments 

18,175.61

Net balance

41,034.70

Receipts not on statement: 

0.00

Unpresented cheques

5,018.69

Balance per Bank Statement 26th July 2013

46,053.39

Deposit Account

Balance at 1st April 2013

159.81

Interest to 1st August 2013

0.05

Transfer to current ac

0.00

Total

159.86



	123
	Budget Monitoring

The Council received and noted a budget monitoring report


	124
	East Devon Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty Partnership

The Council received an invitation to attend the 50th Anniversary Forum – Celebrating the Landscape

Friday 20th September, 6pm, Bicton College.  

RESOLVED That Cllr Mrs Scott be authorised to attend.




	
	

	126
	Matters raised by Councillors
Cllr Bailey asked if the layout for meetings could be changed to a horseshoe shape so that the projector did not dazzle members.

It was AGREED that this would be tried for the next meeting.

Cllr Mrs Rogers reported on parking problems in Glebe Close and asked permission of the Council to make enquiries of other public bodies.

RESOLVED That Cllr Mrs Rogers be supported in seeking a solution to parking problems in Glebe Close.
Cllr Mrs Beatty reported that the edge of the play area needed strimming regularly.  A volunteer had done this in the past but had now moved.
Cllr Bailey also reported that the ditch around Candy’s Field needed strimming more than once.
RESOLVED That these be added to the grounds maintenance contract.


	127
	County Councillor’s report

Cllr Hughes reported that he had an allocation of funds for local organisations and wished to join with the Parish Council in offering small grants to local organisations.

DCC were looking at proposals for a combined traffic order for various locations
in the Parish.

The Clerk would be reporting to a future meeting on a suggestion to remove the need to advertise local orders in the London gazette.  He fully supported this proposal.

Mr Stewart asked Cllr Hughes for a progress report on dealing with flooding in Lympstone.

Cllr Hughes reported that work was going on in Exmouth at the moment.  Engineers had confirmed that there was a problem at the A376 by the Saddlers Arms and junction with Longmeadow Road but this would require a major scheme to repair.




The meeting finished at 9.40pm
Chairman

